
GREATER WILLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of Ordinary Meeting 
  6th September 2017
 -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
IN ATTENDANCE
Councillor Tinsley, Councillor Henfrey
Councillor Danby, Councillor Elgie, Councillor Greensmith

Councillor Maynard, Councillor Smith, Councillor Woods

Emma Mennouni, Community Services Officer 
Helen Cogdon, Town Clerk (minutes)

1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillor Graham, Councillor Cogdon, Councillor Carr and County Councillor Gunn. 

Acceptance of apologies were proposed by Councillor Tinsley and seconded by Councillor Henfrey.
2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST
Members are reminded to update their Declaration of personal and prejudicial interest register as and when required, as soon as is reasonably possible. 
None received
3. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Residents Agenda Items requested through the Clerk.

Councillor Tinsley presented the Allotment Awards to the winners in attendance.  He congratulated them on a successful growing season.  Additional winners not in attendance will be sent their awards in the post.
4. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON THE
 5th JULY 2017
The minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on the 5th July 2017 as printed and circulated were approved and taken as a true record.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Elgie
Matters arising (for information only)
Item 1.  Councillor Henfrey thanked members and staff for the lovely flowers that was sent to his wife Margaret.  He said she is a lot better than she was and is recovering well.
5. TO CONSIDER NEW PLANNING APPLICATIONS

· Land and Buildings to the East of Stockley Lodge, Stockley Lane, Oakenshaw – Discharge of conditions 4 (gate details) and 5 (track details) pursuant of planning permission DM/17/01924/FPA
Information Only – Approved
· Park View Garage, Low Willington – Demolition of existing buildings & new petrol filing station with store with associated development and infrastructure

Information Only – Consultation End Date 6th September 2017
This application was discussed in detail.  The Council are supportive of this application for the provision of new filling station and shop at Low Willington.
· Managers Flat, Collier House Community Centre, South View, Sunnybrow – Change of use from a community centre to a residential dwelling, alterations to provide additional bedrooms and construction of a detached garage and office building
Councillor Tinsley noted that the site is now sold.  The Council is positive about the reuse of the building.
· 25 Greenways, Sunnybrow – Single storey rear extension which would project beyond the rear wall of the original house by 3m, for which the maximum height would be 2.6m and for which the height of the eaves would be 2.5m.

No objections.
6. CONFIRMATION OF OUTSTANDING PLANNING APPLICATION DECISIONS

· Site of Former Kensington Hall Hotel, Kensington Terrace, Willington – Erection of 7no. dwellings and garages

Approved

· 15 Institute Street, Oakenshaw - Double and single storey extensions to dwelling, double domestic garage in rear garden


Approved

· Road Verge to the East of Stockley Lodge, Stockley Lane, Oakenshaw - Improvement and alterations to access to provide improved visibility splays, setback and improved radii


Approved

· 18 Surtees Drive, Willington - Two storey side extension


Approved

· 11 Carville Terrace, Willington – Two storey and single storey rear extension

Approved




· Childrens Centre, Chapel Street, Willington - Internal alterations, extension to rear, new entrance and canopy to south elevation and additional hardstanding


Approved

· Fir Tree Cottage, Oakenshaw - First floor side extension


Approved
7. TO CONSIDER THE ALLOTMENT REPORT

In Councillor Grahams absence, Emma Mennouni reported that Plot 12, Oakenshaw still has mares tail.  Gordon Proctor has treated the plot three times but it keeps returning. She asked members for their opinions on either trying a stronger weed killer or if there are any other methods or suggestions to eradicate it.  

The Clerk said she had been in touch with Skill Mill (ex young offenders into employability) who may be able to get involved and assist with the removal of the mares tail.  
The lock at Park Top is broken and will be replaced.
Councillor Graham has arranged for the tracks at Springfield and Oakenshaw to be cut for the final time this year.

The Clerk said she had been working with Durham County Council to formalise the legal transfer of the four parish Allotment sites. Councillor Tinsley, Henfrey and herself have acted as signatories on the Land Registry Transfer Documents. The Clerk has had a meeting with Smith Roddam Solicitors and they have advised that we need a land valuation to determine fees in order to register the land.
Members suggested The Clerk approaches George F Whites.

The Clerk said she had researched legislation regarding pigeon for the Allotment Lettings Policy. She would incorporate that pigeons must be kept in accordance with RSPC husbandry standards.ie The welfare of animals on allotments.

D.C.C Development Control have confirmed that they have no definitive rules on construction of Pigeon Lofts and deal with them on a case by case basis. If the Council wishes to specify its own rules for pigeon loft construction this can be done in time for the next Annual Meeting.
Resolved 1. to contact Skill Mill and arrange a site visit and to look at a way forward with this plot.

Resolved 2. to provide a new lock for Park Top.

Resolved 3  to approaches George F Whites Estate Agent for Land Valuation.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Smith

i. CONSIDERATION OF IMPROVEMENTS TO OAKENSHAW ALLOTMENT SITE
Following consultation with allotment tenants regarding the proposed improvements to the allotment site suggested by Oakenshaw Community Association.

The result was 6 yes, 4 no, 19 abstained. The proposals therefore have not been supported.
The Clerk said Oakenshaw Community Association are working on a project to drain the green and it may be possible to do some linked work to alleviate drainage problems on the allotment track. 

Resolved 1. To defer investment from OCA into the site as the vote had not met the OCA over 50% required return. 
Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Henfrey
8. TO CONSIDER THE TOWN COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT

Councillor Smith said there had been issues with new tenants in the flats on the High Street.  Windows are broken repeatedly.  Residents are fed up of the ongoing issues.   She was advised to inform residents to report crimes on 101.  To keep ringing 101 with each incident.
Also there had been a fire recently on the roof of the flats. Resulting from accident by contractor .The Fire Service provided an excellent response. 

Councillor Henfrey said the cameras at the Coop and the Rose of India are not working.  He has spoken to the manager and asked that the problems are addressed. Emma Mennouni said she will contact for an update beginning of next week.

The Clerk said the wiring to the cameras had been removed during the Coop refit and had not been replaced.

Councillor Greensmith reported that youths have gained access to The Welfare Hall again.  It is only a matter of time before someone is seriously hurt. Ian Hirst has assured in the past that no children could enter.  Councillor Greensmith has serious safety concerns.
Councillor Tinsley said that as the building was closed anyone entering would be considered as trespassing.

9. TO CONSIDER THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT
Councillor Tinsley said there had been issues of anti social behaviour over the summer with broken glass around The Green and children vandalising a Conker tree. Councillor Tinsley has contacted Durham Constabulary.
10. TO APPROVE THE BANK RECONCILLIATION

The Clerk tabled the financial reports from 1st July 2017 to 31st August 2017.

The Bank Reconciliation at 1st July 2017 had a starting balance of £44,680.80. There were credits of £67.91 and debits of £28,193.97 leaving an end balance on the 31st July 2017 of £16,342.74.
The Bank Reconciliation at 1st August 2017 had a starting balance of £16,342.74. There were credits of £15,645.31 and debits of £7284.10 leaving an end balance on the 31st August 2017 of £24,703.95
Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Henfrey
11. TO APPROVE THE BUDGET REPORT

The Clerk said the budget for 2017/2018 is £111,574.

Total expenditure to date is £31,064.50 and there are committed costs of £583.98 leaving an available resource on budget of £79,925.52.
Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Henfrey
Helen Cogdon said a letter had been received from Citizens Advice County Durham has the initial funding is coming to an end.  They are asking for a further contribution of £7,000 to cover one day a week for 12 months.  She informed members that we currently have £3,500 committed in the budget for this project which is 6 months costs till February.  She suggested looking at the budget again in January 2018 to incorporate the £7000 into the 2018/19 budget.
Proposed Councillor Henfrey

Seconded Councillor Greensmith

12. TO CONSIDER COMMUNITY FUND APPLICATIONS

None received.
13. TO CONSIDER CIVIC FUND APPLICATIONS

None received
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

The Community Services Officer said that she had been working on the removal of flytipping on Ripon Drive with D.C.C AND Dale and Valley Homes.

The Clerk said she had written up the Victoria Cross McKean project and submitted three funding bids to AAP and Heritage Lottery Fund. Letters are to go to schools and the Scouts to involve them in the Learning Programme
D.C.C have returned the lowest quote and have therefore won the capital works contract. Thank you to Councillor Carr who attended meetings around capital works. Dunhouse Quarry are providing the plinth and a Maple Leaf stone. Harrisons are providing the Flagpoles.
There will be a Civic service, a Parade from the War Memorial to the Library and a WW1 Experience Day. She tabled a photomontage of the V.C.Stone commemorative design.
The Clerk, Community Services Officer, Councillor Carr, Councillor Henfrey have been working on this years Christmas Lighting Display. Meeting have been held with D.C.C and new supplier from Lite Ltd who has provided costs to improve lighting on deciduous trees, new spheres and 8 more motifs.

Quotes to strip the trees are requested from D.C.C prior to siting the display. It is hoped to have the column lights on for the last week in November and the Christmas tree lights on the first week in December.

She had been planning to dress the columns around St Stephens Church but this has been refused as they are old Northern Power Grid Columns. This means that our lights have been extended as far as they can go on the High Street unless we continue over the roundabout on the A690 or along Hunwick Lane.
She tabled a photomontage of the proposed new lights.
15. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
Wednesday 4th October 2017 at 6.30pm
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Signed by the Chairman ................................................................
4th October 2017

